COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 27 MARCH 2008 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Luckley (Chairman), Councillors, Boaden (for part of the meeting), Mrs Bradley, Earp, Mrs Fisher, Hendry Mrs Parsons (as substitute for Cllr Bainbridge) and Mrs Riddle (as substitute for Cllr Harid)

ALSO

PRESENT:
Fiona Huntington – Cumbria PCT – Public Health


Councillor Mrs Bowman - Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder


Councillor Bloxham – Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder


Councillor Farmer – Learning and Development Portfolio Holder

COS.42/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Bainbridge, Harid, Knapton and Mrs Prest.

COS.43/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Earp declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any item relating to Carlisle Citizens Advice Bureau.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was the Carlisle City Council nominated representative on the Carlisle and District CAB Trustee Management Committee.

Councillor Mrs Bradley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda items A.8 – Update on negotiations for new style Local Area Agreement and A.16 – Replacement of residential care homes.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Mrs Riddle declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was the Chair of Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services.

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any item relating to Carlisle Housing Association.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was Carlisle City Council nominated representative on the Carlisle Housing Association Board.    

Councillor Mrs Luckley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda items A.5 – Carlisle Partnership Healthy Communities and Older People Group and A.16 – Replacement of Residential Care Homes. She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a Member of Cumbria County Council and her daughter worked in the County Council's Adult Social Care.
COS.44/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 8 January 2008 and 17 January 2008 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

COS.45/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.46/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Officer (Dr Taylor) presented the work programme for the Committee for 2007/08.  

In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) explained that the Sands Centre Redevelopment had been deferred from this meeting to allow for further work to be carried out with Carlisle Leisure Ltd.

RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues identified above, the work programme be noted.

COS.47/08
FORWARD PLAN

(a) Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Officer (Dr Taylor) presented report LDS.23/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 March 2008 to 30 June 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Forward Plan (1 March 2008 to 30 June 2008) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

(b) Forward Plan items removed from agenda

A Member asked for clarification on the relationship between the Tullie House Governance Options and Development Plan Proposals and the work on the Historic Core and why the relationship would delay work on the Governance Options.

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) responded that work on the Historic Core was integral to the Tullie House Governance Options because part of the Historic Core development included the development of Tullie House and some of the University of Cumbria buildings which were attached to Tullie House.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that the following items scheduled in the Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting had not been included on the Agenda for the reasons stated –

Sands Centre Development – This had been deferred to allow for further information to be included;

Tullie House Governance Options and Development Plan Proposals – This had been deferred to enable the impact of the work on the Historic Core to be taken into account as part of the decision making process.

COS.48/08
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

EX.073/08 – Community/Parish Planning Protocol
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.073/08 setting out the decision of the Executive on 17 March 2008 in response to the comments of this Committee.

The decision of the Executive was –

“(i)
That the Community/Parish Plan Protocol, as attached to report DS.21/08 be received and approved.

(ii)
That the Executive's appreciation for the work of the various groups which had been involved in the Parish Plan Task and Finish Group be recorded.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

COS.49/08
CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP – HEALTHY COMMUNITIES & OLDER PEOPLE – 2ND REPORT 2007/08
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.33/08 describing the activities of the Carlisle Partnership, Healthy Communities and Older People Priority Group.

Mr Kemp introduced Fiona Huntington of Cumbria PCT – Public Health.

Communities for Health Programme Summary Report – Spring 2008

Mr Kemp presented a summary of the first years’ activities of the Group and outlined the intentions and plans for 2008/09.  He stated that the Income Maximisation for Older People project had been very successful and assisted in claims for additional benefits of over £400,000.  The target for the project was £500,000, and with claims still being processed, it was hoped the target would be reached.  He reminded Members that the claims were not only beneficial to the individual but also to the local economy.

Mr Kemp explained that the Smoke Free Carlisle project had not been as successful.  There had been difficulty in making a direct contribution at the front line to meet the demand of the people wishing to stop smoking.  There was still a waiting list of around 15 weeks for people who wanted to see an advisor to stop smoking though the reorganisation of the Smoking Cessation Service was addressing the issue.  30 volunteers had been trained to support people and facilitate group sessions in various partner organisations including Carlisle Housing Association and the City Council.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  The Income Maximisation Project had been very successful and it would be good to build on the project and carry it forward.

(b)  There had been a lot of activity in the Smoking Cessation Project but the outcomes were disappointing, was there a time lag between the activity and the activity having an effect?  Could the way the Project was operated be improved?

Ms Huntington responded that there was a time lag, when a person had stopped smoking they were not recorded as being successful until they had stopped for four weeks then the data was analysed quarterly so figures were not up to date.  The way the Project was operated had been changed and the changes should be reflected in future performance reports.

Ms Huntington explained that people who used the services of the Project were on a 12 week programme and so were supported for that time and then followed up one year later.

(c)  In response to a Member’s question Ms Huntington reported that 30 people had received training to support the Project.

(d)  Concern was raised that school children were smoking, did the Project do work to support this age group?

Ms Huntington responded that the Smoking Cessation team did see under age children and could offer them a 6 month programme but the project concentrated on adults.  

Ms Huntington added that a number of secondary schools ran there own Smoking Cessation programmes or drop ins, William Howard School ran a very successful programme.  Unfortunately not all schools acknowledged that there was a problem.

A Member added that children should be targeted at primary school and should receive education on the dangers of smoking earlier.

(e)  When would the replacement be appointed for the Assistant Director of Public Health for North Cumbria?

Ms Huntington responded that there was no immediate plan to replace the post but Jane Muller, Associate Director of Public Health – Cumbria PCT, had been asked to undertake the work.

Cumbria Local Area Agreement - Healthy Communities and Older People Summary

Mr Kemp then presented the 9 month performance report of the current Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2007) Healthy Communities and Older People block against the agreed outcomes.

The summary highlighted the Cumbria Drug and Alcohol Service, concern was raised that most resources go to drug issues and not alcohol but most violent crimes were the result of alcohol abuse.  Members asked if there would there be a shift in the balance and was there any relationship between alcohol abuse and smoking?

Mr Kemp responded that the LAA 2007 did not allow for a lot of attention on alcohol abuse but this had changed and there had been more alcohol related targets added to the new LAA for 2008, that allowed for more specific work.

Ms Huntington added that the CDRP figures had shown that, due to the smoking ban, more people were outside whilst drinking and so were involved in more incidents.  However, there was no direct evidence to support a link between alcohol abuse and smoking.

Healthy City

Ms Huntington gave a presentation on the possible accreditation of Carlisle as a World Health Organisation ‘Healthy City’.

Ms Huntington reported that the Healthy City accreditation had been in existence for more than 20 years.  The accreditation would demonstrate that the Authority was moving the population towards a healthier lifestyle.  The accreditation would be achieved through partnership working but with a strong lead from the local Council.  The accreditation would move away from small projects and towards embedding health issues into policies so it became a way of working.  The accreditation was an international accreditation with this year’s conference being held in Croatia.

(a) In response to a Member’s question Ms Huntington reported that Liverpool, Manchester, Glasgow and Newcastle were all Healthy Cities.  Some cities such as Belfast had been a Healthy City for over ten years.  There could only be ten Healthy Cities and so each city, even if they had the accreditation, would still have to apply.

(b)  A Member asked what Carlisle would achieve from getting the accreditation.  The Council already had several policies so health in the City should be treated the same way.  Putting scarce resources into this accreditation was not a priority.

Ms Huntington confirmed that there would be a cost implication although she did not know at this stage what that would be.  The cost could be compared to other authorities that had the accreditation but each authority used a different model and a model would have to be chosen for Carlisle to make the comparison.  She added that this was only a consideration for the coming year and it would sharpen health issues in Carlisle.

(c)  A Member raised concern on who would lead the work, where the money would come from and what the outcome would be.  He also asked if the application was a self-assessment or if the City would have people examining it.

Ms Huntington responded that the Authority would be required to produce a health profile plan, which she was working on.  The profile looked at the health of residents, air quality, healthy planning, smoking, ward level obesity and cultural facilities.

(d)  Concern was raised that the Healthy City status would stop work on small projects which had proved to be very successful in local communities.

Ms Huntington stated that small local projects would still be initiated but it would mean that projects on a larger scale could also be taken forward.  It would improve the health of the population by making sure all policies impacted on health.

Mr Kemp added that if the accreditation did go forward there would be a potential for Carlisle City Council and its partnership to have more influence on health in the City with the PCT.

Mr Kemp stressed that the potential project was at a very early stage and that formal involvement by the City Council would be via the usual processes of Executive, Overview and Scrutiny and eventually full Council.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) added that the possibility of applying for accreditation was at an early stage and would require a strong business case before work could begin.

RESOLVED –  (1) That Ms Huntington be thanked for her attendance at the meeting;

(2) That the Committee welcomes the improvements shown in Report PPP.33/08;

(3) That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.

COS.50/08
RACE EQUALITY SCHEME

The Policy and Performance Officer (Mrs Tibbs) presented report PPP.37/08 on the draft Race Equality Scheme (2008) and action plan.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 17 March 2008 (EX.056/08)

The decision of the Executive was –

“1.
That the Executive receive the draft Race Equality Scheme and Action Plan.

2.
That the report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation.”

Mrs Tibbs explained that the Council was required to publish a Race Equality Scheme under the Race Relations Act 1976 and Race relations (Amendments) Act 2005 to show how the Council would meet its specific duties and the general duty to promote race equality.

Mrs Tibbs informed Members that a cross-Council Working Group had been set up to lead the review, identify issues and advise on consultation in preparing the revised Race Equality Scheme and Action Plan and the scheme would form part of the Council's overall approach to equality, in particular the Disability and Gender Equality Schemes, Corporate Equality Policy and Action Plan.  It was envisaged that this would lead to improvements in the way in which the Council acted as an employer and how it could improve local services for its local communities.   She added that the scheme was a strategic document which set out the Council's overall approach to race equality and would need to be reviewed every three years.  The Corporate Equality Action Plan would detail how this Scheme would be implemented and could be amended and enhanced to reflect changing needs.

Mrs Tibbs explained that the cross Council working group suggested that the authority could have different versions of the Scheme depending on the audience:

· A full Race Equality Scheme which incorporates the IDeA Peer’s comments

· A summarised Race Equality Scheme

· An A4 or A5 leaflet summary of the Race Equality Scheme.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  In response to a Member’s question Mrs Tibbs explained that the consultation response date was 28 March 2008 and a list of consultees could be found in Report PPP.37/08.

A Member stated that the Carlisle Parish Council Association (CPCA) was listed as a consultee but he was an Executive Member of the Carlisle Parish Council Association and the Race Equality Scheme had not been considered by the Association.  He reminded officers that CALC was a separate organisation to the CPCA.

(b) The Scheme was a good piece of work and the Committee welcomed it and it would be useful to have different versions of the Scheme available.

(c) The previous Scheme was mentioned in the Report and so it was important that the new Scheme was monitored on a regular basis to ensure it was embedded in the way the Council worked.

(d) Page 7 of the Scheme stated that Councillors could undertake equality and diversity training.  It was important that Councillors were trained as well as staff and so this statement should be changed to ‘Councillors should undertake equality and diversity training’.

The Learning and Development Portfolio Holder stated that training had been offered to Elected Members but only 3 Members had registered to take the training.

(e)  In response to a Member’s question the Director of People, Policy & Performance Services (Dr Gooding) confirmed that he was the responsible officer for the Scheme.

(f)  Page 13 showed a graph charting the number of ethnic minority applicants for jobs at the City Council, the number of applicants has dropped significantly since 2004, was there a reason for this?

Ms Curr confirmed that the number of applicants from black and ethnic minority groups was reducing.  Equality impact assessment of the Council’s recruitment and selection policy and procedures was in year 1 of the impact assessment timetable so any barriers to those groups could be identified.

(g)  The Scheme would only work if all of the Council gave strong support to ensure it was embedded in everything the Council does.

(h)  There were a number of references in the Report regarding right wing extremism, what had the Council done so far and what plans were there for the future to tackle the issues?

Dr Gooding stated that work was being carried out and he would provide a full written answer to Members.

A Member asked that Dr Gooding’s response included the support the Council offered and guidance for external groups on how to deal with right wing organisations.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.37/08 be welcomed;

2)  That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee will monitor the Race Equality Scheme on a six monthly basis:

3)  That the Director of People, Policy and Performance Services circulate a full written response to Members regarding right wing groups;

4)  That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.

COS.51/08
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL DISABILITY EQUALITY SCHEME
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.38/08 on the draft review of the Disability Equality Scheme.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 17 March 2008 (EX.056/08)

The decision of the Executive was –

“1.
That the draft Disability Equality Scheme, as attached to report PPP 23/08, be received.

2.
That the draft Disability Equality Scheme be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation.”

Ms Curr reminded Members that the Council’s Disability Equality Scheme had first been published in December 2006 with the intention of reviewing the Scheme after a year.  A review of the Scheme had now been carried out and this had involved extensive consultation with staff and external stakeholder agencies and she listed the stakeholders which had been consulted.

In considering the Scheme, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  What was the definition of disabled?  The Report did not mention groups such as cardiac patients.

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) responded that there was a wide area of work being undertaken with the Health Authority and Carlisle Leisure Ltd in terms of cardiac rehabilitation groups recovering from operations or illness.  These groups were very successful.

Ms Curr agreed and added that the GP Referral Scheme would be included in the Disability Equality Scheme.

(b)  In response to a Member’s question Ms Curr stated that Heather Irving had taken the role of Access Officer.

(c) Ms Curr stated that there had been a more recent Cumbria Attitude Survey and the results would be included.

(d) Customer feedback was not included in the Impact Assessment.

Ms Curr explained that there had been more work regarding customer feedback and a new Corporate Complaints and Customer Feedback Policy had been adopted, administered by the Contact Centre.  Information was being collected especially from those making corporate complaints but it relied on people completing the equality monitoring form.

(e)  Would the monitoring of the Scheme include keeping other organisations such as access groups involved?

Ms Curr responded that the involvement of other groups would be less formal in order to keep the good dialogue that existed open.  However, the Council’s relationship with the Cumbria Disability Network had bee formalised by a service level agreement and representatives would attend future meetings of the Corporate Equality Group to assist the Council to monitor the scheme.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.38/08 be welcomed;

2)  That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.

COS.52/08
UPDATE ON NEGOTIATIONS FOR NEWSTYLE LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT (LAA) (2008-2011)
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) presented Report PPP.27/08 which updated Members on progress of negotiations between the Cumbria Team and the Government Office Northwest on the content of the Cumbria Local Area Agreement for 2008-11.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 17 March 2008 (EX.059/08)

The decision of the Executive was –

“1.
That the continued development of the new style Local Area Agreement (LAA (2008- 2011) version 3 submitted to GONW Northwest on 21 February 2008 at Annex A be noted and the implications for Carlisle City Council be considered.

2.
That the Executive provide feedback to the Cumbria Strategic Partnership (via the groups representatives in the Carlisle Partnership Executive) for consideration in the further development of the Agreement.

3. That Officers in conjunction with the Leader give further consideration to

the Local Area Agreement and be authorised to submit any further comments on the document which they feel to be necessary.”

Mr Kemp drew Members attention to the amendments which included the inclusion of a Local Area Agreement Indicator supporting housing issues and the changes to show that the County and the City were open for business and would invite inward investment.

Mr Kemp explained that the final list of indicators had been expected for circulation at the meeting but, in response to Government advice, the most recent draft had been held back pending additional guidance from the Government Office.

In considering the Scheme, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  What was the Public Service Board?

Mr Kemp explained that the Public Service Board was the subject of discussion between Cumbria Public Service Providers and was beyond the scope of this report.

(b)  A Member requested that the language in LAA be looked at in terms of Plain English as some of the language was difficult to understand.

Mr Kemp responded that the balance and tone of the language between ‘lyricism and business’ had already been the subject of discussion with the editorial group and would be the subject of further considerations.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.27/08 be welcomed;

2)  That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.

COS.53/08
PROGRESS AND REFRESH OF – A COMMUNITY PLAN FOR CARLISLE 2007

The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted Report PPP.30/08 on the progress of the Community Plan for Carlisle and the framework for addressing the Plan for 2008.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 17 March 2008 (EX.072/08).

The decision of the Executive was – 

“That the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees be requested to consider and comment on the framework and refreshed content of the Community Plan for Carlisle 2007, and these comments be referred back to the Executive for further consideration.”

Mr Kemp reported that the Local Government Act 2000 required Local Authorities to publish a sustainable Community Strategy and added that it was proposed that consultation on the plan be carried out with the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, Carlisle Partnership Executive priority groups and partners with their comments incorporated into a final draft of the Progress Report and the refreshed Plan.  He added that it was proposed that the final draft would be prepared for publication at the Carlisle Partnership Executive's Annual General Meeting on 25 June 2008

RESOLVED – That Report PPP.30/08 be welcomed.

The meeting was adjourned at 12.00pm and reconvened at 12.10pm
COS.54/08
DRAFT CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP PLAN

The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) submitted Report PPP.36/08 the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP) first draft Partnership Plan.

Mr O’Keeffe reported that this Committee had been part of the process at the key stages of the Strategic and Tactical Assessment.  He explained that the Plan would be finalised and published for April 2008 and the full assessment and planning process would begin again in October 2008.  An interim review would be completed in early May 2008 to ensure that the priorities drafted in December 2007 were still relevant.

In support of earlier discussions during today’s meeting Mr O’Keeffe highlighted the table on page 5 of the report which showed £80,085 of funding for the Drug and Alcohol Team, he explained that £50,000 of that would be invested in driving forward the Alcohol Strategy for Cumbria.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  What did neighbourhood management mean?

Mr O’Keeffe responded that neighbourhood management meant that the relationship between the CDRP and the Police would be strengthened so issues that the Police could not deal with would be tackled and the community would be managed on a more local level.

(b) Who agreed to the pilot areas?

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the areas were under discussion and information was being gathered so an informed decision could be made.  He stated that it was not the CDRP’s decision on their own but would need the agreement of all the Partners.

Concerns were raised that Ward members, in both urban and rural wards, were not being consulted on the pilot areas and were not kept informed of the CDRP’s work in local wards.

Mr O’Keeffe agreed to look at a protocol to ensure ward Members were kept informed of work that was being carried out in their wards.  He explained that the pilot areas still needed to be consulted on and this would include ward Members.

(c)  The issue of poor sports facilities does not have a reference back to this Committee, should it be programmed to come back?

Mr O’Keeffe responded that the issues could come back to the Committee if required.

(d)  The graph under the section the ‘Journey so far’ was unclear, what did it represent?

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the graph charted CDRP crime targets measured against a base line total.

(e)  Why was terrorism highlighted from the Cumbria Attitude Survey?

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the issue reflected a change in strategy from the Home Office.

(f)  Could Eden and Carlisle be separated so the priorities and targets were for Carlisle only?  This would allow priority to be given to the Wards that Members represented. 

Dr Gooding responded that the question of splitting Carlisle and Eden had been raised at a planning meeting of the CDRP over a year ago.  At the time all of the partners were against the split.  

(g)  In response to a Member’s question Mr O’Keeffe stated that he could investigate if violent crime was related to deprivation.

(h)  The introduction of the Plan said ‘Residential Social Landlords’ this was incorrect and should read ‘ Registered Social Landlords’.

(i)  In response to a Member’s question Mr O’Keeffe explained that the contribution to the pooled budget of the CDRP had not been confirmed.  The funding usually happened on an annual basis but the negotiations this time was for a three year settlement.

The Committee acknowledged that Mr O’Keeffe had changed position in the Council and thanked him for all of his work on the CDRP and wished success for his future.

RESOLVED – 1) That the draft Partnership Plan be welcomed;

2) That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee would continue to scrutinise the CDRP at each key stage;

3) That the Executive investigate the separation of Carlisle and Eden for the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership;

4) That a funding settlement for three years for the CDRP would be more beneficial to the CDRP.

COS.55/08
COMMUNITY SUPPORT SERVICE REVIEW

The Head of Culture and Community Services  (Mr Beveridge) submitted Report CS.13/08 which updated Members on the progress with the Community Support service Review.

Mr Beveridge explained that service improvement reviews had been introduced 18 months ago as a means of reviewing individual service areas.  An Officer project team had been established prior to the unitary decision in 2007.  The unitary debate had hindered progress on the community engagement aspects of the unit’s work.  In order to progress the review to a conclusion it was necessary to engage external resources and SOLACE Enterprises had been appointed to carry out a review across the service.  A project group for the review had been established and consisted of Officers and Members and the group would oversee the work of SOLACE and the review overall.

Mr Beveridge reported that as part of the Council budget resolution for 2008/09 a saving target of £53,000 was identified for the service, followed by a further £100,000 in 2009/10.  This financial requirement would be incorporated into the current review.

Mr Beveridge explained that a Member event would be staged in May 2008 once early conclusions were available in draft form, to enable Members to be engaged in ensuring the final recommendations accord with their aspiration and requirements for the service.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) A Member requested that the Carlisle Parish Council Association be included in any consultation.

(b) In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge confirmed that the consultants working on the review would be aware of the Rural Policy and the work of the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group.

(c) A Member raised concern that the main driver for the review was the requirement to make savings and how the requirement would affect the outcome of the review.

(d) Serious concern was raised regarding the lack of communication between the Council and the different Parish networks.

RESOLVED – 1) That the update on the Community Support Service review be welcomed;

2)  That the Executive investigate the problems with communication between the City Council and various Parish networks

COS.56/08
SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE

The Head of Culture and Community Services  (Mr Beveridge) submitted Report CS.14/08 which provided Members with an update on the Sheepmount Project.

Mr Beveridge reminded Members that the work on the Sheepmount Project began in 2004 and was handed over to the Council in August 2005, work was severely disrupted by the floods in January 2005.  Carlisle Leisure Ltd managed the site on behalf of the Council and the main contractor for the scheme was Keir Northern, project managed by Capita Symonds Ltd.

Mr Beveridge reported that since the hand over, Kiers had had to rectify a number of latent defects with the building.  The most serious defect related to the tiled areas, which was linked to the severe flooding in 2005.  All the defects had now been resolved satisfactorily and Capita Symonds would issue the final certificate.  This would trigger the payment of the remaining funding allocations for partners in the scheme.  

Following the flood the Council Insurers had agreed to underwrite ongoing drainage work to rectify any damage caused by the total flooding of the land drainage system installed as part of the scheme.  Mr Beveridge highlighted the fact that the majority of the field drainage works very well and had reduced the number of abandoned football matches during the winter months.

Mr Beveridge stated that the Sheepmount facility had proved to be very successful and was recently included in the venues which countries could select for training for the 2012 Olympics.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)  A lot of people had been involved in the Project, it would be useful to have a report and presentation to all Members on the Project.

(b) Was the land drainage system finished?

Mr Beveridge responded that the system was complete and it was fit for purpose.  The insurers gave the Council two options, the first was a lump sum at the outset and the second was to give the Council the money as and when problems occurred.  The Council opted for the second option as it allowed for work to be carried out when necessary.

(c)  Would the facilities have to be expanded if used for the Olympics?

Mr Beveridge explained that the facilities on offer at the Sheepmount would be included in a booklet that would go to all countries competing in the Olympics.  There would be no further facilities needed to be a host but it would be a great opportunity if a Country chose Carlisle.

RESOLVED – 1) That the update on the Sheepmount Project be welcomed;

2)  That a presentation regarding the completion of the Sheepmount Project be given to all Members of the City Council.

COS.57/08
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.58/08
LOCAL AIR QUALITY MANAGEMENT: DETAILED ASSESSMENT REPORT

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) submitted Report CS.08/08 on the detailed assessment of local air quality.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 17 March 2008 (EX.055/08).

The decision of the Executive was –

“That the detailed assessment report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 27 March 2008 and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 10 April 2008 to enable those Committees to consider the recommendation that four new Air Quality Management Areas be declared by the Council and those comments be referred back to the Executive for consideration at its meeting on 21 April.”

Mr Ingham informed Members that following an air quality updating and screening assessment, carried out in 2006, it had been concluded that, in addition to the Currock Street and Scotland Road/Kingstown Road areas which had been identified as exceeding the average nitrogen dioxide concentrations, there was also a significant risk that the following locations now also exceeded the air quality objective for nitrogen dioxide:-

The A595 Caldewgate and Castle Way;  Warwick Road;  A6 Botchergate and London Road;  Charlotte Street/Victoria Viaduct and Junction Street.

Mr Ingham added that where there was a significant risk of exceedance, it was necessary for the Council to proceed to a detailed assessment.  The detailed assessment work had now been carried out and it had been concluded that air quality objectives for nitrogen dioxide were not met on Wigton Road, on the A595 Bridge Street, at the junction of Dalston Road and Junction Street and on the A6 at London Road.  Mr Ingham set out proposals for declaring Air Quality Management Areas at those four locations.  He added that, following the declaration of an Air Quality Management Area, it was necessary for the Council to enter into discussions with other bodies, in particular the County Council Highways Department, to consider measures to reduce the nitrogen dioxide levels to below the objective levels at the locations.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)  Did the number of traffic lights on a road affect emissions?

Mr Ingham confirmed that the stopping and starting of cars increased emissions.  Since the introduction of the four new locations the traffic management in the City had been looked at.

(b)  In response to a Member’s question the Environmental Health Officer (Ms Donald) explained that existing air quality management areas would still be monitored but it would take another year of monitoring before a fair conclusion could be drawn.  There was monitoring stations on all major routes in the City.

(c)  Mr Ingham explained that there was a procedure in place to allow for planning applications to be investigated for air quality issues.

RESOLVED – That the Local Air Quality Management: Detailed Assessment Report be welcomed.

COS.59/08
CUMBRIA HOUSING STRATEGY

The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) submitted Report DS.41/08 providing an update on the work of the Cumbria Housing Strategy and the Cumbria Housing Group.

Mr Dickson outlined the background of the Cumbria Housing Strategy and explained the role of the Cumbria Housing Group.

Mr Dickson explained the future challenges and issues for the strategy including an increase in expectation and workload attached to sub regional working.  Mr Dickson also gave an update on the Homelessness grants, Regional Housing Board grants and the Disabled Facilities grants as requested by this Committee at its meeting on 18 January 2008.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)  The report refers to Affordable Housing but it would be preferable to call it a Balanced Housing Market.

(b)  The Rural Carlisle West document was not included in the Report.

(c)  In response to a Member’s question Mr Dickson stated that he would find out what the specific issues were surrounding future challenges and give a written response to all Members of the Committee.

(d)  Was there still a long waiting list for the Disabled Facilities Grants?

Mr Dickson reminded Members that the Council had recently agreed to take the home improvement agency in house and it was hoped that this would solve some of the problems with the waiting lists.  The waiting time, between the referral and the work beginning on site, had been reduced from 44 weeks to 29 weeks.  A post for a Project Manager had also been advertised to help speed up the processes.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Cumbria Housing Strategy be welcomed;

2) That copies of the Carlisle Rural West document be circulated to all Members of the Committee;

3)  That a written response to issues regarding future challenges be circulated to all Members of the Committee.

COS.60/08
MONITORING RURAL POLICY

The External Funding Officer (Mr Griffiths) presented report DS.34/08 providing an update on the implementation of rural policy and programmes in the rural area.

Mr Griffiths outlined the background and development of the Rural Strategy, Parish Charter and the Community Parish Plan Protocol.  He stated that the Rural Strategy was incorporated into the Carlisle Community Strategy and as a result rural issues were being considered under all the individual Local Area Agreement Strands.  

He stated that the Parish Charter had been launched nearly 12 months ago and with regard to the monitoring and review element of the document there had been little supporting evidence that many of the commitments signed up to in the agreement were being met.  In order to improve monitoring and to ensure a manageable process is in place six specific actions had been identified for more detailed monitoring.  It was proposed to focus on the six actions and report back to Overview and Scrutiny in 6 months time.

Mr Griffiths also outlined current initiatives under each of the LAA themes including the Longtown Market Town Initiative, Rural Business Support, Rural Development Programme for England, Play for Today; Play for Tomorrow, Village Halls and Hadrian’s Wall Local Concerns Group. 

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)  In response to a question a Member explained that the Hadrian’s Wall Local Concerns Group was group of local land owners who had an interest in the provisions along Hadrian’s Wall.

(b) In response to a Member’s question Mr Griffiths explained that the Voluntary Action Cumbria was creating a database of issues and actions drawn from current community plans across the County.  The actions from within the District would be incorporated into the database and would provide the ability to analyse those actions and identify cross cutting themes.  The cross cutting themes could then be used to help to inform local delivery plans.

(c)  There had not been enough consultation with Members with regard to the two pilot areas that were being identified for implementation of some of the White Paper recommendations.  At what stage would Members be involved?

Ms Curr highlighted that there was an error in the report which stated that two pilot areas that had been identified by the meeting of the Chief Executive, the Leader of the Council, the Chair of the CPCA and the Chief Officer of CALC.  The final decision had not been made.  The next meeting of the Member Officer Working Group would consider a number of proposals and a Briefing would be held for all Members on 7 April 2008.

(d)  The CPCA should be given equal status by the City Council to that given to CALC when pursuing rural policy objectives.

(e)  Why was there only one Quality Parish Council?

Mr Griffiths explained that the Quality mark was voluntary but unfortunately only one Parish had decided to go for the status.

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder stated that Parishes got the mark for themselves and some Parish Clerks were taking the training.  She added that if the Parish Clerk left the post the Parish would still retain the mark.

RESOLVED – 1) That the update on the Rural Policy be welcomed;

2) That the action plan for monitoring the Parish Charter commitments be agreed.

COS.61/08
REPLACEMENT OF RESIDENTIAL CARE HOMES

The Director of Development Services (Ms Elliot) submitted Report DS.42/08 on a consultation paper issued by the Cumbria County Council on proposals to replace 6 Residential Care Homes in Cumbria.  The matter was considered by the Executive on 17 March 2008 (EX.074/08).

The decision of the Executive was – 

“(i)
That the consultation from the Cumbria County Council on the replacement of Residential Care Homes be noted.

(ii)
That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be asked to consider the consultation.

(iii)
That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee's comments be referred back to the Executive at its meeting on 21 April 2008 to enable the Executive to submit a response on the consultation prior to the deadline of 28 April 2008.”

Ms Elliot explained that one of the Homes, Moot Lodge at Brampton, was within the Carlisle District.  She informed Members that the proposals for Moot Lodge at Brampton involved replacing the current Home, which provides 19 beds, with a larger Home on a new site which could provide a range of services including hospital nursing and residential beds and a GP surgery, in partnership with the local GP practice.  She added that this work was part of the Cumbria-wide Property Review.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) Did the work depend on the outcome of the PCT bid for capital funding?

Ms Elliot stated that the work was an opportunity for the PCT and Social Care to work together and look at efficiency and changes and strength the link between them.  The proposal for the changes was from the County Council with the PCT as a key partner.  Ms Elliot stated that she was aware of the bid but not of the timescales involved.

(b) In response to a Member’s question Ms Elliot stated that as far as she was aware no detailed proposals for sites had been drawn up but the issues around Brampton included the Doctors surgery not being big enough, whether a larger site would be needed or if the home would be stand alone.

(c)  What happened to the other homes that were not mentioned in the document?  There needed to be a guarantee that adequate resources were available to keep the level of care and standard of building at an acceptable level.

Ms Elliot responded that the other homes would be part of future savings.  There was 3 phases to the proposals which would be on a long term rolling programme but there was no details available on those.

(d)  Ms Elliot stated that the County Council and the PCT were the leads on the proposals but the City Council had a role in terms of being the planning authority.  The City Council would have the final say on where the site would be and in what format as the planning authority.

(e)  The proposal raised the question of should there be residential homes or nursing homes.  People living in certain areas enter the residential home but later need nursing homes, it would be good if they could be the same place.  

(f)  It was difficult to comment on the proposals without knowing what the alternative location was.  The current location was in the centre of Brampton which was easy for people to access and for residents to be involved in the local community.  The new site should be about replacing a highly accessible home with something equally accessible.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.42/08 be welcomed;

2)  That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.

COS.62/08
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman commented that this was the last meeting of the Committee for the current municipal year.  She thanked the Overview and Scrutiny Officer, the Committee Clerk and all other Officers who had been involved with the Committee, for all their work in supporting the Committee.  She then thanked all Members and substitute Members of the Committee for the hard work they had put in throughout the year. 

Members echoed the Chairman’s comments and also thanked the Chairman for the way she had conducted meetings throughout the year.

 (The meeting ended at 2.18pm)

